
  

 
 
 

June 2, 2025 
Dear Members and Friends, 
 
In 2000, if you talked to the small group of East Siders who had just formed the Conservancy, I wonder 
if they would have predicted that their vision and hard work would have so much positive impact 25 
years later. They have reason to be proud: their efforts on behalf of both parks revitalized both 
Blackstone Boulevard and Blackstone Park Conservation District.  
 
In this 25th anniversary year, some aspects of the Conservancy have not changed since the beginning. 
We still work with our valued partners in the Parks Department and the City, and rely on essential 
support from members and volunteers. But with your help we have grown and accomplished much. 
New benches and trees in both parks, concerts and nature-based programming, a stronger-than-ever 
working relationship with the Parks Department, a gratifying increase in visitors who join us in caring 
for the parks, to name a few.  
 
The challenges have been consistent too, with plot twists over time: erosion and damage due to a 
changing climate, wear-and-tear by visitors, threats from invasive species and plant diseases. We are 
addressing these challenges with an increased focus on long-term planning and, in the spirit of “it takes 
a village,” expanded partnerships with other environmental organizations.  
 
Thanks to you, 2024 was a productive year. Inspired by our vision, Healthy urban green space for all, 
we were guided by a few priorities: 
 
¨ Offer fun, free events that draw visitors into both parks. As a member, you receive advance notice 

of our events and a chance to sign up early.   
 
¨ Build a sustainable future. In addition to ongoing efforts combating erosion and invasive plants, 

volunteers worked on longer-term projects such as re-shaping the southern “Boulevard Gateway” 
and re-foresting in Blackstone Park. Federal, state, and municipal support for these and other 
projects has been vital, as has member support.  

 
¨ Cultivate healthier trees. We plan, plant, water, and supplement the work of our valued partners 

in the City of Providence Parks Department. On the Boulevard, we flagged dozens of small trees 
for special care, pruned small trees and shrubs, and monitored conditions. Watering young trees 
is a growing need: last fall’s severe drought boosted the 2024 tab to a whopping $6,750. On this 
and other specialized tasks, we work with contractors, including Groundwork Rhode Island and 
Garden Time, two local nonprofits that train people in landscaping skills for re-entry into the 
workforce.  

 
Please join us for our annual meeting, on Wednesday, June 18 at 5:30 PM at the Blackstone Boulevard 
Trolley Shelter, near Elmgrove Avenue—and stay for the season’s first concert! 
 
Sincerely,  

                                       
 
Carrie Drake, President    
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Projects and Progress in 2024 
 
Blackstone Boulevard Park 
 
¨ The popular Trolley Shelter summer concerts on the Boulevard featured five shows by favorite 

artists with an array of musical styles. Hundreds enjoyed the music, with some adding in a picnic 
dinner or dancing in the closed street. The series is partly funded with a State Senate Legislative 
Grant sponsored by Senator Sam Zurier. 
 

¨ The Boulevard Gateway Project 
moved forward. This major 
redesign of the south end of 
Blackstone Boulevard will 
include improved stormwater 
management, safety, and park 
aesthetics. Planning work 
continued with funds from the 
Narragansett Bay Estuary 
Program, Councilwoman Helen 
Anthony, and the City of 
Providence. In the fall we were 
awarded next-phase "SWIG" 
funding from the Southeastern 
New England Program. The 
project is led by a coalition of 
environmental organizations, 
with vital support from City 
agencies, municipal leaders, and 
extensive community 
engagement.  
 

¨ Tree care grew. In early summer, more than 50 small trees were flagged for special attention, 
including re-establishing tree pits with high-quality mulch that suppresses weeds and holds 
moisture. Regular monitoring continued through the growing season. Contractors began pruning 
older small trees, removing dead, diseased, damaged branches. Our five beeches were evaluated 
for beech leaf disease, and 
supplemental care was 
started.  
 

¨ Pickup Sticks, two multi-week 
volunteer projects, in 
collaboration with the Parks 
Department, helped beautify 
the Boulevard, create mulch, 
and improve mowing safety.  
 

¨ Contractors watered young 
trees. An extended fall 
drought led to a relatively 
steep expense of $6,750. In 
the fall, contractors planted 
and cared for three new trees. 
 

¨ A seasonal Boulevard Monitor was hired to monitor the Boulevard for watering and care issues. 
 

¨ Volunteers cared for Boulevard gardens and picked up litter. 
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Blackstone Park Conservation District 
 

¨ Nature Programming by the Education Committee featured year-round events, including a 
moonrise celebration, two RiverRides, guided nature walks, and birding. With 15 Minute Field 
trips, families explored educational activities and crafts in the popular long-running monthly 
series “Art and Science in the Park.” 
 

¨ Entertainment included four Indian music concerts and 
a jazz concert, all held in Blackstone Field. 
 

¨ Volunteers planted almost 50 new trees and shrubs in 
the ravine, with temporary protective fencing, with 
funding and guidance from the National Resource 
Conservation Service. NRCS also helped us with 
focused invasive species removal in the South Section. 
 

¨ More than 175 volunteers worked more than 325 hours 
improving ecosystem health. They removed invasive 
plants, fixed trails, planted, cleared trash near the 
water, and more. 
 

¨ Volunteer work events included 20 drop-in Park-
Keepings, approved independent tasks, and team-
building/service groups from Dimeo Construction, 
Stanford University’s “Beyond the Farm” program, 
Croft School, Lincoln School, Moses Brown, and 
Wheeler School, and Scout Troop #28. Temple Beth-El, Temple Emanu-El, and Congregation 
Beth-Sholom participated in our largest event, a massive shoreline cleanup for a “reverse 
Taschlich” contribution to The International Coastal Cleanup, co-hosted with Save The Bay. Our 
valued partners in the Parks Dept provided support for all events. 
 

¨ Blackstone Field’s gathering spaces were spruced up for events and public enjoyment. The 
Children’s Circle was enhanced with an improved fence and replenished wood chips. 
 

¨ We co-hosted an Earth Day invasive plant removal, clearing burning bush and bittersweet from a 
swath along Angell Street.  
 

¨ Park maps and entrance signs were updated. 
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Assets January 1, 2024 127,672

Membership Contributions 45,013
Grants 3,268
Interest 2,034
Other 311

Total Income 50,625

Expenses
Administrative (17,674)

Contract work (12,966)
IT, printing, mail, signage (4,193)
Events and gifts (420)
Licenses (94)

Blackstone Park Conservation District (20,286)
Blackstone Boulevard (23,395)
Boulevard Concert Series (7,353)
Education (8,847)
Miscellaneous (9,584)

Total Expenses (87,140)

Net Result -36,515

Assets December 31, 2024 91,157

BLACKSTONE PARKS CONSERVANCY
P.O. Box 603141, Providence, RI 02906
Annual Financial Report, FY 2024

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                
Income
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Thank you
 
Our heartfelt gratitude goes to the many individuals and organizations who gave advice, grants, 
and time to the Blackstone Parks Conservancy in 2023. We are also deeply indebted to our many 
generous members, listed in subsequent pages. 

 
April Alix 
Audubon Society of RI 
Robertico Arias 
Sue Anderbois, City Council 
Helen Anthony, City Council 
Audubon Society of RI 
Dan Berard 
Boulevard Tree Sponsors 
Lt. William Brown, Providence Police Dept 
Brian Byrnes 
Classical High School Jazz and Rock Band 
Congregation Beth Sholom 
Sharon Carpentier 
Don Cordner * 
The Croft School 
Sam Daganhardt, City Forester 
Dimeo Construction Company 
Harold Doran 
Peggy Edwards 
Wenley Ferguson 
Greg Gerritt 
Rabbi Emily Goldberg 
John Goncalves, City Council 
Joe Grady, Joe’s Backyard Band 
Melissa Guillet 
Jasper and Joseph Hoefferle 
Anthony Hollingshead 
Horsley Witten Group 
Brian Johnson, BKJ Productions 
Mahmood Karimi-Hakak 
Wendy Klein 
Kate Lacouture, Garden Time 
Petros Linardos 
The Lincoln School 
Karen Longeteig* 
Leo Major 
Brad Marston 
Sgt. Michael Martinous, Providence Police Dept 
Helene Miller, Partnership for Prov. Parks 
Miss Wensday 
Moses Brown School 
Narragansett Boat Club 
Narragansett Bay Estuary Program 
Natural Resources Conservation Service 
Nickel Jukebox 
Rabbi Preston Neimeiser 
Wendy Nilsson, Supt. of Providence Parks 
Park-Keepers 
Joe Parillo, The New Ensemble 
Partnership for Providence Parks 
Marjorie Powning 
Providence Community Library Special Collections 
Providence Dept. of Parks & Recreation 
Providence Dept. of Public Works 
Providence Dept. of Planning 
Matthew Rahaim 
Allan Raskin 

Srinivas Reddy 
Steve Ricci, Groundwork RI 
Amelia Rose, Groundwork RI 
Save The Bay 
Bob Segal 
Skyscrapers Inc 
Lorén Spears, Tomaquag Museum 
Stone Cold Gypsies 
Swan Point Cemetery 
Rick Taylor 
Temple Beth-El 
Temple Emanu-El 
Kate Wells 
The Wheeler School 
Bill Wolak 
The Hon. Sam Zurier, RI Senate 
*BPC Committee members 
 

 
 
Blackstone Parks Conservancy 
Officers and Trustees 
 
Carrie Drake, President 
Jane Peterson, President Emerita 
Deming Sherman, Treasurer 
Martha Fraenkel, Secretary 
Amy Zinsser, Secretary 
Rick Richards, Education Comm. Chair 
Colgate Searle, Boulevard Comm. Chair 
Margaret Brookner 
Allison Bryant 
Jonathan Ford 
Anthony Hollingshead 
Jennifer McLean 
Ken Orenstein 
Jeff Walsh
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Members
 
We are very grateful to our members who contributed between January 1st and 
December 31st, 2024. 
 
Lifetime Members, $1,000 and above 
The 03 Fund  
Kevin and Amy Orth 
The Porter-Braden Fund 
Rick Richards 
Frederick Roses and Deidre Brown 
Shivan and Jyothi Subramaniam 
Mary Worrell  
 

 
 
Sustainers, $500-$999 
Karen Davie and Garrison Hull 
Jillian Denney 
Carrie Drake 
Norine Duncan 
Jonathan Ford and Heather Wright 
Ira S. and Anna Galkin Charitable Trust 
Karen Jo Lee 
Frederick R. Mattis 
Ken Orenstein and Barbara Feibelman 
Polacek Fund 
Lisa and Lawrence Pryor 
William and Suzanne Reeves 
Craig Rubens 
Bob Segal 
Amy Zinsser and Bob Ferreira 
 

Conservationists, $250-$499 
Gale Aronson 
Jonathan Bell 
Oliver and Martha Bennett 
Jonathan Bittner 
Kathy Bourque 
Barbara Burek and Mark Toher 
Dana Falk 
Joseph and Roberta Fisler 
David and Suzanne Francis 
Jordan Frank Family 
Gertrude and Seebert Goldowsky Foundation 
Roman and Kathryn Hayda  
Anthony Hollingshead 
Craig Hopkins and Laura Stanton 
Susann Mark 
The Koffler-Bornstein Family Foundation 
Paul and Pamela Lietar 
James Maxwell 
McCain Family Foundation 
Jack and Sara McConnell 
Jennifer McLean 
Adrienne Morris 
Elizabeth Morse 
Jane and Eric Peterson 
Carl N. Raether 
Jane Dietze and Robin Rains 
Richter Charitable Fund (BoA) 
J. Timmons Roberts and Holly Flood 
Monica and Frank Schaberg 
Santina Siena 
Amee Simmons 
Marjorie L Sundlun 
Jill Emily Sutton 
Christine Townsend 
Jeff Williams 
 
Protectors, $100-$249 
Roy and Judith Aaron 
Robert A. Abbatomarco 
Dinaz Adenwalla 
The Hon. Edith Ajello 
Susan Allen 
John Amaral 
Jane and Robert Arnold 
Kristina Duarte and Bridget Baird 
Ian Barnacle 
Patricia Becker 
Marcia Blacher 
Stephen Blough 
Jeffrey Bodenstab 
Michael and Alice Bonitati 
Allison Bryant 
Renee Chicoine 
Daten B. Cohen 
Stephen W. Coon 



 7  

Maria De Angelis 
Jonathan Thomas 
Thomas DiSanto 
Lisa Dow 
Edwards Family Charitable Trust 
Allan and Barbara Feldman 
Elizabeth Fradin 
Fred J. Franklin 
James Frutchey 
Elizabeth Fussell 
Ann Gallagher 
Wallace and Leslie Gernt 
Thomas Getz 
Jeremy Giller 
Ruth and Mark Guyer 
Elizabeth Head 
Dan and Sharon Hendriksen 
Sandra J. Heron 
Hilger Family Fund 
Laura and Robert Howe 
Elisabeth Hunt 
Janet and Warren Jagger 
Ellen Jagolinzer 
Stephen and Judith Jagolinzer 
Sharon Jenkins 
Gabor Keitner 
Deborah Kelley 
Mary F. Kesson 
Ruth Landow 
Richard Lang 
Philip Leis  
Kevin and Tina-Marie Lohela 
Baobab Fund/Jewish Federation Foundation of RI 
The Manville Trust 
Rebecca Mayer 
James McKivergan 
Charles McNeil 
Margaret Megowen 
Grady and Miller Family Charitable Fund 
Regina Kuecks Morgan 
Robert T. and Kathy Murphy 
Rory Neuner 
Jennie Newkirk 
John Nolan 
Kenneth and Laura Nordstrom 
Calvin Oyer 
Martha Holman Paull 
Deborah F. Perlman 
Karen Pizzarello 
Dianne Riley 
Rick Roessle 
Thomas and Audrey Ross 
Fred and Sally Rotenberg 
Kathleen Rourke 
Tyler Ruggles 
James Sanford 
Christopher Schmid 
Raether-Schoettle Charitable Fund 
Helaine Schupack 
Andrew Seiden 
Jane Sharp and Charles Rardin 
Deming Sherman 
Estelle and Don Singer 
Arun and Barbara Singh 

Joan Slafsky 
Alice Benedict 
Linda Snelling and Julie Springwater 
Allison Spadone 
Jonathan Stettin 
T. Christine Stevens 
Deborah Strauss 
Dean N Temkin 
Susan Triedman 
William Twaddell 
Anastasia Vrachnos 
Joseph Winn 
Dianne Zarum 
The Wong Family 
Steven and Beverly Wright 
The Hon. Samuel and Mrs. Lauren Zurier 
 

 
 
Family, $50-$99 
Hamilton Allen 
Peter Allen 
Donald Baier 
Cheryl and Neil Bartholomew 
Anne and Lionel Bercovitch 
Abby Berkelhammer 
Sarah Chapin 
Joan Cirillo 
Tony Clapsis 
Andrew Corcoran 
Donald Cordner and Jean Cavanaugh 
Cornelis and Kathryn de Boer 
Robin Densten 
Dr. Franklin DePeters 
Shirley DiMatteo 
Kathleen Egge 
Alex and Mira Eides 
Charles Elder 
Shriram Krishnamurthi 
Wayne and Anne Franklin 
Robyn Furman 
Robert Garzillo 
Sarah Gleason 
Bruno and Joan Graizzaro 
James Hallan  
David Hamel 
Pamela House 
Elaine and Donald Kallio 
Boyd P. King 
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Roberta and Steven Lasser 
Marjorie Lederer 
Lucy A. Lepreau 
Karen Longeteig 
Charles Mahoney and Nancy Evans Lloyd 
Thomas McDonnell 
Carie and Eugene McGrane 
Carol and Burleigh Morton 
William O'Neil 
Ken and Anne Pariseau 
Joe Polhemus 
Donald and Margherita Pryor 
Judith Queen 
Virginia Raho 
John and Jane Reeder 
Michael Robey 
Bonnie Ryvicker 
Helen Schinazi 
Adam Sinel 
Brett Smiley 
Cynthia Sutton 
Beatrice and Robert Swift 
William and Donna Templeton 
Susan Tremblay 
Walsh Family 
Janet Wing 
 
Individual, $1-$49 
Eva Anderson 
Julie Andrews 
Victoria Antonucci 
Stephanie Benedetti 
James Burnham 
David Cashman 
Margo Chiappinelli 
David Chopy 
Christina S. Clark 
Richard Cohn 
Kevin Cunningham 
Lynne Ende 
Lois Finkel 
 

Marilyn Franklin 
Barbara Frost 
Dan Goldman 
Samuel and Judith Greenblatt 
Melissa Guillet 
Kathleen Hague 
Janet Harris 
Devanney Haruta 
Jana Hesser 
Petra Jenkins 
Jacqueline Ketner 
Berit Kosterlitz 
Lesley Landau 
Carol Landau 
Robert Lev 
Gregory Mallane 
Emily Marotti 
Saul Martin 
Alyssa Matos 
Daniel McGuire 
Alan Metnick 
Carolyn and William Morgan 
Jane S. Nelson 
Grace Novick 
Michael Nulman 
Susan Olson 
Lawrence Page 
Michael Radz 
Clifford Renshaw 
Noel Robinson 
Karen Romer 
Katherine Sayles 
Thibaut Schilt 
Mary Shepard 
Herrick Spencer 
Virginia Streeter 
Norma Taylor 
Cheryl Teverow 
Elisa Vele 
Ronald Viafore 
Colleen Zeitz 
Michael Zifcak 
 

 
 

 


